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Advisory Council of Faculty (ACF) Report                                                                 October 11, 2012

The first legislatively mandated 2012 report to the CTC Council was presented at Northern Community College in Wheeling, at the morning meeting, attended by community college representatives across the state, HEPC staff, ACF members, community college presidents, and the Council.  Council members present included Chair Bob Brown, William Baker, Keith Burdette, Steve Roberts, Nelson Robinson, and Kathy D’Antoni by phone.  This is a very engaged and engaging council, and the following is an overview of the meeting, which proved very productive for the Advisory Council of Faculty and CTC faculty.  Highlights of this meeting and the ACF meeting that followed are below:
I.  Presentation by Northern Community College President Martin Olshinsky
II. Presentation by Advisory Council of Faculty:   The ACF presentation centered around the theme “Creating a Culture for Student Success,” which focused on faculty excellence and a report on curricular reform across the state as schools have attempt to reach the 120/60 hour goal adopted in WV from the SREB report “No Time to Waste.”  ACF Chair Shurbutt (Shepherd) used mostly community college data as she highlighted faculty accomplishments (see data from ACF PowerPoint presentation).  Juxtaposed  against these extraordinary accomplishments is the unsettling fact that “West Virginia ranks 15th among the 16 SREB states in faculty salaries, which is two places below its ranking a year earlier” (HEPC/CCTCE 2011 Report Card).  An equally challenging fact is that only “17% of WV students enrolled in the 9th grade will earn a two- or four-year college degree within ten years, [but] by 2018, 49% of the jobs in WV will require education and/or training beyond high school” (May 2012 College Completion Task Force, Educating West Virginia I Everyone’s Business).  In this high-stakes endeavor, the ACF noted three issues which the CTC Council could help higher education faculty accomplish.  The Council promised to address two:
1) Advocate increasing the percentage of faculty who are full-time in order to maintain academic integrity for programs, to recruit high-quality faculty, and to ensure institutional stability.
2) Continue progress in shared governance by engaging the ACF in the work of the CCTCE.  The ACF requested being allowed to make regular short interim reports to the CTC Council, in a similar fashion to the short reports rendered at all HEPC meetings.
3) Encourage an increased number of CTC long-term contracts for full-time faculty or non-probationary faculty and eliminate inappropriate use of “Instructional Specialists.”  Used under the right circumstances, these “specialist” positions serve a purpose, specifically allowing some individuals to teach up to 7 classes a semester, usually technology classes of 4-5 students.  Used inappropriately, however, for developmental math, English, education course instruction and other similar academic instruction, the Instructional Specialist position is counter-productive to good instructional habits and an unfair burden on those professors teaching in the position.  The ACF shared specifics about inappropriate use of the position, including current and past grievances by teachers complaining about these positions.
The two latter issues were addressed by the Council.  Chair Brown promised to include the ACF in CTC Council meetings for short interim reports.  Concerning the second issue, the Instructional Specialist position, Chancellor Skidmore promised to talk with presidents to see if there were abuses; and if there were, to address them and/or attend to the language in the rules that created the Instructional Specialist position.  The CTC Council appeared sincerely concerned about possible misuse of the positions.
III. Other business concluded by the Council involved  the following:

1) Program Review for 2011-12;
2) Post Audit Review of Occupational Programs;
3) Final Approval of Series 20, Initial Authorization of Degree-Granting Institutions; 
4) Final Approval of Series 52, Annual Reauthorization of Degree-Granting Institutions;
5) Discussion of 2012-13 Operating and Capital Budgets for All Institutions; 
6) Appointment of a Higher Education Student Financial Aid Advisory Board;
7) CTC System Initiatives for the 2013 Legislative Session; and 
8) Appointment of an Interim President for New River CTC.
After lunch, the ACF held its October meeting, addressing the following items on the agenda:

I.  Approval of July 15, 16 Retreat Minutes and August 10 Minutes
II. Addressing issues with the ACF Listserv and Webpage

III. Report from Dr. Butler: Kathy Butler (HEPC Academic Vice-Chancellor) reminded the group of several important dates: October 25 Developmental Education Meeting in Charleston; October 26 Program with Dr. John Gardner at the Embassy Suites (all institutions are requested to send participants).  Important issues that the HEPC is involved in include:

1) Prior Learning Assessment for Adult Learners, which will give adult learners college credit for “what they know”;
2) International Education Surveys, which will inform the HEPC so that they can better offer assistance to campus Offices of International Education;
3) Transfer Credit Articulation Portal,  which will facilitate transfer credit across the state from institution to institution;
4) Smarter Balance Consortium,  which will impact Teacher Education across the state since K-12 Standards will change drastically;
5) Great Teachers Seminar, which the HEPC wishes to assist in broadening its scope and outreach.

IV. Report from Chancellor Skidmore:  Chancellor Skidmore had been asked by the ACF to please update faculty on the impact that SB436 might have on higher education.  Skidmore talked about this and the following other issues:
1) Adult Education Centers:  Skidmore said that typically adult education falls under the community college umbrella, thus the importance of maintaining Adult Education Centers on each CTC campus.
2) Programs of Study:  Under the EDGE program, “programs of study” will be developed to assist students develop career paths; establishment of Career Centers will also help facilitate this effort.
3) Outcomes Based Funding: This initiative will create a “new ballgame” in funding for campuses, according to Skidmore.  Skidmore posited that some legislation on this issue will likely be required.  Five percent of the base budget of each institution will be added to pool for awards to be made based upon stated outcomes.  LOCEA (Senator Plymale and Del. Poling) will be dealing with the logistics of this effort to reward those institutions that perform.
4) Community and Technical College Legislative Agenda:  
a) No Budget Reduction:  Chancellor Skidmore noted: “Nobody has said there will be a budget cut at this point.”  He reported, however, that the CTC Council had passed a resolution that higher education should be exempt from the 7.5% budget cut mandated for other government agencies.
b) Flat Tuition Rate:   A flat per credit-hour tuition rate beyond 12 credits has been proposed.
c) Senate Bill 330:  Skidmore share reservations about implementation of the personnel bill, particularly concerning the breakdown between classified and non-classified staff where the mandated 25% maximum limitation on classified staff may not be possible.
d) Elimination of Term Limits for Board of Governors

e) Common System for Core Courses:    Skidmore noted that legislation may be in the works to facilitate transfer of credits.
V.  Smarter Balance Report:  ACF Vice-Chair Lucy Refsland (New River) reported on the Smarter Balance Consortium Las Vegas Conference, noting that the new Smarter Balance Assessment will replace the state WESTEST assessment, as will the new Smarter Balance National Standards in public school education.  She noted that $180 million had been designated by the federal government to accomplish Smarter Balance.  A November meeting at the HEPC office will fill in details that will apply to West Virginia.  Chair Shurbutt and Vice-Chair Refsland will both be at the meeting in Charleston.
VI. ACF 5-Year Salary Plan Suggested by HEPC Chair Hendrickson:  Roy Nutter (WVU), charged with developing a plan, noted that he would look carefully at the  PowerPoint he had created as we rethink the efficacy of putting forth such a plan in this complex year of budget cuts.  Another approach was judged by the group as more prudent, specifically addressing faculty falling salaries in the November 26 LOCEA ACF Report at the capitol.  This legislative setting would be more feasible for arguing the problem of falling salaries and fair compensation for hiring and retention of faculty, as well as addressing salary compression.
